Aus der Klinik mit Schwerpunkt Nephrologie und Intensivmedizin der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin

DISSERTATION

Association of the Banff-categories of acute rejections and the Expression of interferon-stimulated genes with the clinical outcomes after kidney transplantation

Assoziierung der Banff-Rejektionskategorien und der Expression von Interferon-stimulierten Genen mit dem klinisch-Outcome nach Nierentransplantation

> zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades Doctor medicinalium (Dr. med.)

vorgelegt der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin

von

Kaiyin Wu aus V.R. China

Datum der Promotion: 18.12.2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

List of abbreviations	
Abstrakt (Deutsch)	
Abstract (English)	/
1 INTRODUCTION	
1.1 Kidney transplantation	
1.2 Renal allograft biopsy	
1.3 Updated Banff classification	
1.4 Acute cellular rejection (ACR) in kidney transplantation	
1.5 Acute vascular rejection (AVR) in kidney transplantation	10
1.6 The expression of the Interferon-stimulated genes	10
1.7 Aims and objectives	11
2 MATERIALS and METHODS 2.1 Patient and data collection	
2.2 Review of biopsy	
2.3 HLA-antibody-screening	
2.4 Immunosuppressive protocol and anti-rejection treatment	
2.5 The mRNA and protein expression of ISGs	
2.6 Statistical analysis	16
3 RESULTS	16
3.1 Study 1: Different types of ACR and the graft survival	
3.2 Study 2: Three kinds of AVR and the graft survival	17
3.3 Study 3: The expression of ISGs in serum und its value for ABMR	
4 DISCUSSION.	
4.1 Study 1: The severity of ACR and the clinical graft outcome	
4.2 Study 2: The severity of AVR and the clinical graft outcome	21
4.3 Study 3: The expression of ISGs as biomarkers for AMR diagnosis	
4.4 Limitation of the study	24
4.5 Concluding remarks	25

Reference	
Eidesstattliche Versicherung	

Anteilserklärung an etwaigen erfolgten Publikationen	
Auszug der eingebundenen Publikationen	35
Publikationen	36
Lebenslauf (Curriculum Vitae)	64
Publikationsliste	66
Danksagung	69

List of abbreviations

AVRAcute vascular rejectionATGAnti-thymocyte globulinAUCArea under the curveAzaAzathioprineBMIBody mass indexBPARBiopsy-proven acute rejectionCIConfidence intervalsCITCold ischemic timeCyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	AMR	Antibody-mediated rejection
AUCArea under the curveAzaAzathioprineBMIBody mass indexBPARBiopsy-proven acute rejectionCIConfidence intervalsCITCold ischemic timeCyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGSInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	AVR	Acute vascular rejection
AzaAzathioprineBMIBody mass indexBPARBiopsy-proven acute rejectionCIConfidence intervalsCITCold ischemic timeCyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenIFNInterferonILInterferonILInterferonISGSInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	ATG	Anti-thymocyte globulin
BMIBody mass indexBPARBiopsy-proven acute rejectionCIConfidence intervalsCITCold ischemic timeCyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterferonISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	AUC	Area under the curve
BPARBiopsy-proven acute rejectionCIConfidence intervalsCITCold ischemic timeCyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	Aza	Azathioprine
CIConfidence intervalsCITCold ischemic timeCyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	BMI	Body mass index
CITCold ischemic timeCyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterferonILLinker for activation of T-cells	BPAR	Biopsy-proven acute rejection
CyACyclosporine ADCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterferonISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	CI	Confidence intervals
DCGSDeath-censored graft survivalDGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	CIT	Cold ischemic time
DGFDelayed graft functionDSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	СуА	Cyclosporine A
DSADonor-specific antibodiesELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	DCGS	Death-censored graft survival
ELISAEnzyme-linked immunosorbent assayESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	DGF	Delayed graft function
ESRDEnd stage renal diseaseGSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	DSA	Donor-specific antibodies
GSGraft survivalHLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
HLAHuman leukocyte antigenHRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	ESRD	End stage renal disease
HRHazard ratioIFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	GS	Graft survival
IFNInterferonILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
ILInterleukinISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	HR	Hazard ratio
ISGsInterferon-stimulated genesLATLinker for activation of T-cells	IFN	Interferon
LAT Linker for activation of T-cells	IL	Interleukin
	ISGs	Interferon-stimulated genes
MI Microcirculation injuny	LAT	Linker for activation of T-cells
	MI	Microcirculation injury
MICA Major histocompatibility complex classI-related chain A	MICA	Major histocompatibility complex classI-related chain A
MMF Mycophenolate mofetil	MMF	Mycophenolate mofetil
PPH Plasmapheresis	PPH	Plasmapheresis
PRA Panel reactive antibody	PRA	Panel reactive antibody
PRA-STAT an ELISA test with soluble HLA class I molecules as targets	PRA-STAT	an ELISA test with soluble HLA class I molecules as targets

PS	Patient survival		
PTLD	Post-transplant-lymphoproliferative disease		
ROC	Receiver operating characteristics		
Scr	Serum creatinine		
SD	Standard deviation		
SGF	Stable graft function		
UTI	Urinary tract infection		
Тас	Tacrolimus		
TCMR	T-cell-mediated rejection		
ТΙ	Tubulo-interstitial inflammation		
ТМА	Thrombotic microangiopathy		

Abstrakt (Deutsch)

Einleitung

Die Banff Klasssifikation, eine international akzeptierte Richtlinie für die Interpretation der Transplantatbiopsien, fokussiert mehr auf histologische Typen der Gewebeschäden als auf die Graduierung der Rejektion. Wir führten retrospektive Studien an unseren Patienten und deren Biopsiematerialien mit folgenden Fragestellungen durch: sind Schwere der akuten zellulären Rejektion (ACR) oder der akuten vaskulären Rejektion (AVR) assoziiert mit dem Transplantatüberleben. Außerdem messen wir die Expression von Interferon-stimulierten Genen (ISGs) als ein nicht-invasiver Weg zur Differenzierung von Antikörper-vermittelte Rejektion (AMR) von anderen Komplikationen nach Nierentransplantation (Tx).

Methoden

Entsprechend der revidierten Banff Kriterein 2009/2013 sind die Borderline Läsionen, die T-Zell vermittelte Rejektion (TCMR) Typ1 und Typ 2/3 definiert als akute zelluläre Rejektion geringen, mäßigen und schweren Grades. 270 Biopsien wurden ausgewählt nach der schwersten Form der ACR für jeden Patienten, 370 Patienten ohne Biopsie dienten als Kontrollgruppe.

Die drei gradige Arterienwandentzündung (Banff v1, v2, v3) wurde definiert als geringe, mäßige, starke AVR, 148 Patienten mit mindestens einer AVR Episode wurden ausgewertet und eingeteilt in 3 Typen: DSA-C4d- AVR, DSA+C4d- AVR und DSA+C4d+ AVR.

185 Patienten wurden einschließlich AMR (n=20), SGF (n=51), UTI (n=17), Borderline (BL) (n=22), TCMR I (n =19), TCMR II/III (n=26) und IFTA (n=30) rekrutiert. Gesamt-RNA wurde zum Zeitpunkt der Biopsie aus Vollblut von Patienten isoliert. Quantitative Echtzeit-PCR und ELISA wurden durchgeführt, um das Expressionsniveau von ISGs zu messen, die IFIT1, IFI44L, RSAD2, ETV7, IFIT3, IFI44 enthielten.

Ergebnisse

Bis zu 8 Jahren nach Transplantation beträgt die Todeszensierte Transplantatüberlebensrate (death-censored graft survival DCGS) in der Kontrollgruppe, der Borderline Gruppe, der TCMR I und TCMR II/III Gruppe 97.6%, 93.3%, 79.6% und 73.6% (log rank Test, p<0.001), die Kontrolle Gruppe hatte eine signifikant höhere DCGS als die übrigen 3 ACR Gruppen (jeweils paarweiser Vergleich p<0,05). Die DCGS Rate der späten ACR war signifikant kleiner, verglichen mit der frühen ACR (63.6% vs. 87.4%, p<0.001).

Die 10 Jahres DCGS Rate DSA-C4d-, DSA+C4d- und DSA+C4d+ AVR Gruppen waren 39.5%, 16.7% und 14.3% (im Allgemeinen p=0.06, jeweils paarweiser Vergleich p>0.05). Die DCGS Raten der v1, v2 und v3- AVR waren 43.9%, 11.1% und 0.0% (im Allgemeinen p<0.001, jeweils paarweiser Vergleich mit v1-AVR p<0.01).

Die mRNA-Expressionsspiegel von IFIT1, IFI44L, RSAD2, ETV7, IFIT3, IFI44 waren im Blut von AMR-Patienten im Vergleich zur SGF-Gruppe signifikant erhöht (*P*<0,05).

Schlussfolgerungen

Alle Typen der ACR zeigten ein langes Transplantatüberleben mit Schädigungen. Die vaskuläre oder späte ACR sagt ein schlechteres Transplantatüberleben voraus; der Schweregrad der AVR ist enger mit dem Langzeittransplantatversagen assoziiert, als die AVR Typen. Die Messung der ETV7-mRNA-Expression könnte einen neuen und nicht-invasiven Ansatz darstellen, eine AMR von anderen transplantierten Komplikationen zu differenzieren.

Abstract (English)

Introduction

The Banff classification, an internationally accepted guideline to interpret the allograft biopsy by consensus definitions and arbitrary thresholds, focuses large extent on histological "types" rather than "grade" of rejection. We performed retrospective studies to observe whether the severity of the acute cellular rejections (ACR) or the acute vascular rejection (AVR) associated with graft outcome. In addition, the blood expression of interferon-stimulated genes (ISGs) might offer a non-invasive way to differentiate AMR from patients with other complication post transplantation (Tx).

Methods

According to the revised Banff criteria 2009/2013, the Borderline changes, T-cell mediated rejection (TCMR) type I and type II/III were defined as low, moderate and high ACR severity, respectively. 270 biopsies were chosen according to the highest ACR severity of each patient, 370 patients experienced no Tx-biopsy were grouped as control.

The three grades of intimal arteritis (v1, v2 and v3) were defined to represent low, moderate and high AVR severity, 148 patients who had at least one AVR episode were enrolled and divided into three types: DSA-C4d- AVR, DSA+C4d-AVR and DSA+C4d+ AVR.

185 patients were recruited, including AMR (n=20), SGF (n=51), UTI (n=17), Borderline (BL) (n=22), TCMR I (n=19), TCMR II/III (n=26) and IFTA (n=30). Total RNA was isolated from whole blood of patients at the time of biopsy. Quantitative real-time PCR and ELISA were performed to measure the expression level of ISGs.

Results

Up to 8-year post Tx, the death-censored graft survival (DCGS) rates of control, Borderline, TCMR I and TCMR II/III groups were 97.6%, 93.3%, 79.6% and 73.6% (log rank test, p<0.001), the control group had significantly higher DCGS rate than the three ACR groups (each pair-wise comparison yields p<0.05). The 10-year DCGS rates of DSA-C4d-, DSA+C4d- and DSA+C4d+ AVR groups were 39.5%, 16.7% and 14.3% (overall p=0.06, each pair-wise comparison yields p>0.05). The DCGS rates of v1, v2 and v3- AVR were 43.9%, 11.1% and 0.0% (overall p<0.001, each pairwise comparison to v1-AVR yields p<0.01).

The mRNA expression levels of IFIT1, IFI44L, RSAD2, ETV7, IFIT3, IFI44 were significantly up regulated in blood of AMR patients compared to the SGF group (P<0.05).

Conclusions

All types of ACR affect long-term graft survival. The vascular or late ACR predict inferior graft survival. The AVR severity is more closely associated with the long-term graft failure rather than the types. The measurement of ETV7 mRNA expression level might offer a novel and non-invasive approach differentiating AMR from other complications after kidney transplantation.

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 Renal transplantation

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) is a worldwide public health problem with increasing prevalence and incidence of end stage of renal diseases (ESRD) substantially throughout world during the next several decades [1-4]. Up to date, Kidney transplantation (either from living or deceased donor) is the most effective treatment for most patients with ESRD despite an increased short-term risk of death after transplantation [5-6]. Besides increasing patients' quality of life (QOL) and reducing the health-care budget, the most important factor is that kidney transplantation can improve long-term patient survival compared with patients on dialysis [7-9].

1.2 Renal allograft biopsy

Despite renal graft and patient survival have improved dramatically over the last two decades, the rate of chronic graft loss remains substantial and did not improve over the last decade and a substantial proportion of patients have returned to chronic dialysis after failed kidney transplant in worldwide [8]. The relationship between histological damage and graft outcome is only incomplete unterstood. So far, many transplant centers routinely consider graft biopsy at the onset of renal dysfunction, the core-needle allograft biopsy is not only the "gold standard" to establish the correct diagnosis, but also provides a good opportunity to study the relationship between histological damage and transplant outcome [10].

1.3 Updated Banff classification

The Banff working classification of renal allograft pathology is a guideline to interpret the allograft biopsy by consensus definitions and arbitrary thresholds [11]. It was published in 1997 and is updated every 2 years during the last 2 decades [12-15]. With considerable progress in capturing, standardizing and incorporating the histological, immunohistochemical and serological factors, the revised Banff classification has improved sensitivity in the diagnosis of allograft rejection and tries to relate histology with allograft survival [11]. However, Banff classification describes histological "types" rather than "grade"

of rejection [16], and it remains unclear how the updated classification and scoring relates to outcome and if the timing of rejection plays a role in graft survival.

1.4 Acute cellular Rejection

According to Banff classification, the principle diagnostic lesions of acute cellular rejection (ACR) include interstitial inflammation (i), tubulitis (t) and intimal arteritis (v), which are graded by arbitrary consensus rules [12]. Borderline changes and TCMR are defined as two categories of ACR, and TCMR is consisted of five subtypes [13]. Therefore, ACR encompasses distinct histological features of different scored lesions, and relates to variable initial response to anti-rejection treatment, allograft function and outcome [16-17].

1.5 Acute vascular rejection

The acute vascular rejections (AVR) are commonly considered as a severe form of acute rejection characterized by infiltration of mononuclear cells beneath the endothelium or by the presence of arteritis, and is traditionally categorized into TCMR and AMR based on the presence of donor specific HLA-antibodies (DSA) and C4d staining. In general, the antibody mediated vascular rejection is supposed to relate to the poorer initial responses to antirejection treatment, allograft function and graft outcome compared to the T-cell mediated vascular rejection [12-13, 17]. The new consensus criteria for C4d-negative AMR has been described in the 2013 Banff meeting report [15]; the AVR episodes are further reclassified into T-cell mediated vascular rejection. However, it remains unclear if the revised AVR types and severity defined by the Banff scores of intimal arteritis also affect graft survival.

1.6 The expression of the Interferon-stimulated genes

Interferon-stimulated genes (ISGs) are described as the genes whose expression are induced or regulated by interferon, which play pivotal roles in immune system defense against infection [18]. However, this classical definition is not comprehensive enough to cover all aspects of ISGs. Recent observations demonstrate that the expression of ISGs also can be the response to a variety of stimulatory factors like injury, inflammation, stress, and other events [19, 20]. Emerging functional roles of ISGs besides their antiviral effect remain to be elucidated.

In addition to systemic lupus erythematosus and cancer, the involvement of ISGs have been described in solid organ transplantation [21, 22]. Saiura et al found interferon- γ -inducible genes are upregulated in murine cardiac transplantation mode during the late phase of AR [23]. Interferon- γ related genes also significantly changed in AR compared to no rejection patients after lung transplantation [24]. The early activation of ISGs in human liver allografts was related to the risk of acute cellular rejection. However, unlike other organ transplantation, the induction of ISGs after liver transplantation might also due to the recurrence of hepatitis C as an antiviral response [25].

Rascio et al compared peripheral blood molecular signature of 29 chronic AMR patients with eight IFTA and 29 stable transplant recipients as controls. They found genes involved in type I interferon signaling upregulated in chronic AMR [26]. Akalin et al used an oligoarray to analyze three normal renal allograft biopsy samples and seven human TCMR samples, six of which shown up-regulated interferon-stimulated growth factor-3 (ISGF-3), the activator ISGs [27]. The capability of ISGs to distinguish between the different types of rejection in kidney transplantation still needs confirmation.

1.7 Aims and objectives

From Jan.1996 until Oct. 2018, nearly 2400 for-cause kidney graft biopsies have been performed in Charite Campus Mitte. The results of the biopsies have been reviewed and revaluated according to the updated Banff working classification 2009/2013. All the data of the scored lesions and categories of each biopsy have been documented and saved in the transplantation date base (Tbase) which provide the complete and computerized data of histological evaluation for the treatment, clinical study, and research. Therefore, we performed two retrospective studies to address the following issues:

1) whether the severity of ACR is associated with the long term graft loss;

2) whether the types and severity of AVR is relevant to distinct short-term (reversibility of the rejection episode with antirejection therapy) and long-term

clinical outcome (graft survival);

In addition, to find out non-invasive markers for sensitive and specific diagnosis of AMR, we focused on six genes out of the identified gene set and validated IFIT1, RSAD2, and ETV7 in a large patient cohort with different pathologies including AMR, TCMR, and infection. Measuring these three markers alone allows the diagnosis of AMR with high specificity and sensitivity.

2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Patient and data collection

We reviewed all adult (≥18 years) patients who received kidney transplant between Jan. 1996 and dec. 2012 at the Kidney Transplant Centre of Charité Campus Mitte.

Regarding to the ACR study, 270 patients who had at least one episode of ACR were chosen as study group; In case one patient experienced multiple episodes of ACR, the TCMR type II/III were preferentially chosen, followed by TCMR type I and Borderline changes. 370 patients who experienced no biopsy post Tx were employed as the control group.

In consideration of AVR study, 148 patients were collected who had at least one for-cause graft biopsy that demonstrated histological features of AVR. In case one patient experienced multiple categories of AVR, the DSA+C4d+ AVR were preferentially chosen, followed by DSA+C4d- AVR and DSA-C4d- AVR. In addition, Banff v1, v2 and v3-lesions were defined as the low, moderate and high AVR severity, respectively. In case there were multiple AVR episodes in one AVR category, v3- AVR was firstly chosen, followed by v2 and v1-AVR.

With respect to the ISGs study, 185 Tx-recipients were recruited, including AMR (n=20), SGF (n=51), UTI (n=17), Borderline (BL) (n=22), TCMR I (n=19), TCMR II/III (n=26) and IFTA (n=30). Of which 117 serum and plasma samples were also collected. This study was approved by the ethical committee of the Charité-Universitätsmedizin Berlin (EA1/091/10). All the patients received and signed written informed consent.

Graft loss was defined as returning to chronic dialysis or death with functioning grafts. Death-censored graft failure was decided as returning to chronic dialysis. All clinical and laboratory data were recorded in our transplant database system (TBase) at each visit.

2.2 Pathologic review of biopsies

An ultrasound-guided graft biopsy was performed when clinically indicated, i.e. elevating the concentration of serum creatinine (Scr). All patients with DGF, defined as needing dialysis within 1-week post Tx [28] underwent protocol biopsy on the 7th day post Tx.

Biopsy specimens were processed with standard techniques in the Department of Pathology, Charite Campus Mitte. Adequate sample involved minimal of seven glomeruli and one artery. Indirect immunofluorescent staining of C4d was performed on paraffin sections (polyclonal anti-C4d antibody, Dianovo, Germany). Biopsies from the pre-C4d era were retrospectively tested for C4d. All light microscopy slides were reviewed by two pathologists (B.R and K. Wu), and diagnosed according to the 2009/2013 revised Banff classification [13]. Each sample was scored on the following: glomerulitis (g), peritubular capillaritis (ptc), transplant glomerulopathy (cg), intimal arteritis (v), interstitial inflammation (i), tubulitis (t), mesangial matrix increase (mm), vascular intimal fibrosis (cv), arteriolar hyaline thickening (ah), interstitial fibrosis (ci) and tubular atrophy (ct). In the ACR study, Borderline changes referred to histological indices t1/i1-2 or i1/t1-2 [29]. TCMR I was defined as v0, t2-3, i2-3, and TCMR II/III defined as v1-3, t0-3, i0-3. Borderline, TCMR I and TCMR II/III group represented low, middle and high ACR severity. The microcirculation inflammation (MI) lesions included g≥1, or ptc≥1, the biopsies were chosen which showed the highest ACR severity of each patient, free of MI-lesions and negative for C4d or DSA. Diagnosis of AMR depends on simultaneous presence of DSA, positive C4d staining and allograft pathology. 'C4d negative AMR' was considered if C4d was negative but DSA and morphologic moderate MI-lesions present. In the study of AVR, T-cell mediated vascular rejection was defined as v1-3, C4d 0 and free of DSA; antibody-mediated vascular rejection was diagnosed on simultaneous presence of v1-3, C4d 1-3 and DSA; C4d negative antibody-mediated vascular rejection referred to v1-3, C4d 0 plus DSA.

2.3 HLA-antibody screening

DSA level was monitored as previously described [30]. All serum samples which were collected once a year or at biopsy were qualitatively screened for HLA antibodies by two ELISA based screening systems (PRA-STAT and LAT) from 1996 to 2006 or the Luminex-based bead assay LABScreen Mixed (One Lambda, Canoga Park, CA, USA) from 2007 on. All tests were performed according to the manufacturer's guidelines [31].

2.4 Immunosuppressive protocol and anti-rejection treatment

The immunosuppression protocol comprised of triple immunosuppression with a calcineurin pathway agent Cyclosporin A (CyA)/Tacrolimus (Tac), and anti-proliferative agent (mycophenolate mofetil (MMF)/ mycophenolic acid (MPA) or m-Tor inhibitor with methylprednisolone. The recommended initial oral daily CyA dose was 300 mg/m2 subsequently maintaining the whole-blood concentrations within the range of 150-250 ng/ml for the first 4 weeks and 100-150 ng/ml from 2-6 months and 60-120 ng/ml thereafter. The recommended initial oral daily Tac dose was 0.3 mg/kg, administered in two divided doses; and to maintain the target whole-blood trough levels within the range of 10-15 ng/ml from day 0 to day 30 and 6-10 ng/ml from day 30 to 90 onwards and 5-8 ng/ml thereafter. Anti-rejection therapy involved two broad steps: 1) the pulse therapy of corticosteroids; 2) grafts with steroid-resistance or positive DSA received therapeutic PPH plus antibody therapy, which included one or more of following reagents: ATG (rabbit antithymocyte globulin); IVIG (intravenous immune globulin); Rituximab (anti-CD 20 globulin); Bortezomib (therapeutic proteasome inhibitor); Eculizumab (anti-Complement protein 5). Complete, partial and non-reversible responses were defined by comparing the 1-month post biopsy Scr with the pre-biopsy concentration [32].

2.5 mRNA and protein expression of ISGs

Fresh blood samples (2.5 ml/sample) were collected into PAXgene blood RNA tubes from patients based on the manufactures instruction at the time of biopsy (PreAnalytiX; Becton Dickinson, Heidelberg, Germany). Candidate genes IFIT1, IFI44L, RSAD2, ETV7, IFIT3, and IFI44, had been previously picked

after Next Generation Sequencing experiments and gene expression analyses with RNA from six AMR, six stable graft function and four TCMR patients [33]. Total RNA was isolated from whole blood using PAXgene blood miRNA kit (PreAnalytix; Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) based on manufacturers' instructions. The concentration of the sample was measured by NanoDrop lite spectrophotometer (prqlab, Erlangen, Germany). The Maxima first strand cDNA synthesis kit (Thermo Scientific) was used for reverse transcription of RNA into cDNA. Quantitative real-time PCR (RT-PCR) was performed with candidate mRNAs IFIT1, IFI44L, RSAD2, ETV7, IFIT3, IFI44, and HPRT1 as housekeeping gene using TaqMan[™] Universal Master Mix II, with UNG (Thermo Scientific) which included AmpliTaq Gold® DNA Polymerase, Uracil-N-Glycosylase (UNG), dNTPs with dUTP, passive reference 1, optimized buffer components. The housekeeping gene HPRT1 was used for normalization of each cDNA sample. For quantification of protein expression, serum samples were used to measure ETV7 (ETV7 ELISA Kit by MyBioSource, San Diego, CA, USA) and plasma samples were used to measure RSAD2 (RSAD2 ELISA Kit; Aviva Systems Biology, San Diego, CA, USA) and IFIT1 (Cusabio, Houston, TX, USA) according to the manufacuters instruction in AMR, SGF, and TCMR patients.

2.6 Statistical Analysis

All patients were followed up until the end of study or graft failure. All data were assessed for completeness. Continuous variables were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation. Categorical variables were expressed as N and percentage of total. Student's t-test was used to compare 2 groups of continuous variables and chi-square for categorical data. The survival curves were analyzed by Kaplan-Meier graphs and statistically compared by log-rank test. To test putative risk factors for long-term graft loss, Banff scored lesions were tested in univariate Cox-regression analysis; those of which with significant association (p<0.05) were then entered into multivariate analysis. For analysis of different expression level of markers from the different group, KS normality test was performed to test whether the data was normally distributed if not the nonparametric Mann-Whitney *U* test was used to compare the difference of each two patient groups. Logistic regression was used to test

the diagnostic value of significantly changed markers in last step. The receiver operating characteristics (ROC) analysis was performed. Area under the curve (AUC), sensitivity, and specificity were used to specify the performance of markers in discriminating AMR from the comparators (None-AMR patients or SGF patients). All statistics were performed by using SPSS16.0 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL). P-value < 0.05 was considered significant.

3 RESULTS

3.1 Study 1: Different types of ACR and the graft survival [34]

270 ACR cases were chosen and classified into three groups: Borderline (n=90, 33.3%), TCMR I (n=108, 40.0%) and TCMR II/III (n=72, 26.7%). At biopsy, the mean Scr concentration of TCMR II/III group was statistically higher than that of TCMR I group (5.8 vs. 4.6 mg/mL, p=0.04). At 1-month post biopsy, the mean Scr value of Borderline group (2.3 mg/mL) was statistically lower than that of TCMRI group (2.8 mg/mL, p=0.03) or TCMR II/III group (3.6 mg/mL, p=0.007). The Borderline group showed the highest proportion of complete reversibility, in contrast, TCMR II/III group presented with the highest fraction of partial/non reversibility, although significantly more patients of TCMR II/III group received therapeutic PPH and antibody therapy.

Among the three ACR groups, the mean scores of Banff lesions ah and mm showed similar grades. The mean t-lesion score of TCMR I group was significantly higher than that of borderline or TCMR II/III group; the mean i-lesion score of TCMR I or TCMR II/III group was significantly higher than that of borderline group; the mean ci/ct score of TCMR I or TCMR II/III group was statistically higher compared with Borderline group.

Kaplan-Meier graft-survival analysis showed the control group had the best graft survival, and the patient survival was similar among four groups. The 8-year DCGS rates of control and Borderline groups were significantly higher than tha of TCMR I group or TCMR II/III group (each pair-wise comparison yields p<0.001), and the DCGS rate of control group was statistically higher than that of Borderline group (p=0.03). No statistical difference of DCGS rate

was found between TCMR I and TCMR II/III groups (p=0.20). Defined by the Banff scores of t and v-lesions, we divided TCMR I into Ia and Ib types, and TCMR II into IIa and IIb types. The patients with TCMR Ia showed significantly better graft and patient survival than those with TCMR Ib or TCMR IIb/III; the patients with TCMR Ib and IIa had the same graft and patient survival; the lowest graft and patient survival was found in TCMR IIb/III group. Compared with late overall ACR, early overall ACR showed significantly better graft survival but same patient survival. The GS and DCGS rates of early and late Borderline group were similar; the graft survival was significantly higher in early TCMR I or II/III group, comparing with late TCMR I or type II/III group. Either in the three early or late ACR groups, the graft survival of TCMR II/III group was significantly lower than that of borderline or TCMR I group, but there was no significant difference between Borderline and TCMR I groups.

3.2 Study 2: Three kinds of AVR and the graft survival [35]

A total of 148 patients with AVR episodes were chosen and categorized into three AVR groups: DSA-C4d- AVR (n=85, 57.4%), DSA+C4d- AVR (n=37, 25.0%) and DSA+C4d+ AVR (n=26, 17.6%). Of which, 64.7% DSA-C4d- AVR, 41.7% DSA+C4d- AVR and 37.0% DSA+C4d+ AVR showed v1-lesion (overall p<0.05, each pair comparison to DSA-C4d- AVR, yields p<0.05); in contrast, 25.9% DSA+C4d+ AVR and 5.9% DSA-C4d- AVR had v3-lesion (p=0.003).

There was no significant difference in recipient and transplant characteristics among the three AVR groups. The median biopsy timing of DSA+C4d+ AVR was statistically longer than that of DSA-C4d- AVR (400 vs. 10 days post Tx, p=0.01). The variation of Scr concentration (pre-, at and post AVR) were comparable among the three AVR groups. Significantly more patients of DSA+C4d- AVR and DSA+C4d+ AVR received therapeutic PPH and antibodies therapy compared to DSA-C4d- AVR (each pair-wise comparison to DSA-C4d- AVR group yields p<0.05). However, no significant differences of the responses to the antirejection therapy were found among the three AVR groups. In aspect of the AVR severity, significantly more patients with v2-AVR and v3-AVR received therapeutic PPH and antibody therapy compared to patients with v1-AVR (each pair-wise comparison to v1-AVR group yields p<0.05). The grafts with v1-AVR showed a significantly higher proportion of

complete reversibility than that of v3-AVR (56.2% vs. 23.5%, p=0.02); the v2and v3-AVR presented with a significantly higher fraction of non-reversibility than that of v1-AVR (each pair-wise comparison to v1-AVR yields p<0.05), but similar response was found between v2-AVR and v3-AVR.

The DSA+C4d+ AVR group had statistically higher grade (score≥2) of g, cg, ptc and mm-lesions in comparison to the DSA-C4d- AVR group (each pair-wise comparison yields p<0.01); the high grade of g and ptc-lesions occurred statistically more often in the DSA+C4d+ AVR group compared to the DSA+C4d- AVR group (each pair-wise comparison, yields p<0.05). A significantly higher proportion of v2 and v3-lesions was found in the DSA+C4d- AVR group (each pair-wise compared to the DSA+C4d+ AVR group scompared to the DSA+C4d+ AVR group (each pair-wise comparison, yields p<0.05).

The 1-, 5- and 10-year DCGS rates were comparable among the three AVR categories (overall p=0.06, each pair-wise comparison between two AVR groups yields p>0.05). However, the grafts with v2 and v3-AVR showed significantly lower DCGS rates than that of v1-AVR at 1-, 5- and 10-years post Tx (each pair-wise comparison to AVR with v1-lesion, yields p<0.01); moreover, the DCGS rate of v3-AVR was statistically lower than v2-AVR at 5-years post Tx (p=0.03). Within the DSA-C4d- AVR group, the 10-year DCGS rates of grafts with v1, v2 and v3-lesions were 51.9%, 11.0% and 0.0%, respectively (each pair-wise comparison yields p<0.05, Table 5). Within DSA+C4d- AVR group, the 10-year DCGS rate of v3-group was significantly lower than that of v1 or v2-group; within the DSA+C4d+ AVR group, the 10-year DCGS rate of v3-group was significantly lower than that of v1-group. The grafts with the same v-score showed the similar 10-year DCGS rate in spite of the ACR types. By multivariate analysis, the presence of ptc-lesions and donor specific HLA-antibodies class I appeared to be independent factors inversely related to graft loss.

3.3 Study 3: The expression of ISGs und its value for AMBR [33]

A total of 111 genes were able to discriminate AMR from controls and from TCMR. The sum of 85 genes were differentially expressed between control patients and TCMR, whereas 14 of these differentiated controls from AMR and

from TCMR. Nine specific genes distinguished TCMR from AMR and controls. Six candidates were selected according to their ability to distinguish AMR from TCMR or SGF or both. Furthermore, the candidates were picked due to their expression and the variability in their expression within the single patients cohorts. IFIT1, RSAD2, IFIT3, IFI44, and ETV7 were picked from the group of genes that distinguished AMR from SGF and additionally from TCMR, whereas IFI44L was chosen as AMR- SGF discriminating candidate and paralog of the candidate IFI44 gene.

A significant expression difference was observed between AMR and SGF patients for all candidate genes after performing a nonparametric Mann- Whitney U Test. IFIT1, IFI44, and RSAD2 additionally displayed a significantly lower expression in TCMR compared to AMR, whereas expression levels for IFIT3 varied between SGF and TCMR.

The candidate expression in the patients with AMR, SGF, UTI, BL, TCMR, and IFTA was analyzed with a nonparametric Kruskal- Wallis test. Significant distinctions were observed for IFIT1 (P < 0.001), IFIT3 (P < 0.001), IFI44 (P < 0.05), IFI44L (P < 0.01), ETV7 (P < 0.0001), and RSAD2 (P < 0.0001). Hence, a two- stage step- up test of Benjamini, Krieger, and Yekutieli between any two groups was performed. The expression of IFIT3, IFI44, and IFI44L in AMR patients was significantly upregulated compared to SGF patients, but not when comparing it to the other patient groups. The sequencing and validation results for IFIT1 could be confirmed, and the expression in AMR patients differed significantly from patients with SGF and TCMR. Additionally, IFIT1 expression in SGF was lower when comparing it to UTI and IFTA ETV7 and RSAD2 were significantly upregulated in AMR patients when comparing their expression to SGF, BL, and TCMR.

The ROC analysis of gene expression in patients with AMR vs patients with SGF demonstrated high specificities and high sensitivities for IFIT1 (AUC = 0.761; $P \le 0.0006$), ETV7 (AUC = 0.84; $P \le 0.0001$), and RSAD2 (AUC = 0.761; $P \le 0.0006$; Figure 6A- C). After cross- validation, AUCs of 0.64, 0.68, and 0.70 were observed for IFIT1, ETV7, and RSAD2.

4 DISCUSSION

4.1 Study1: The severity of ACR and the clinical graft outcome

We retrospectively studied 270 biopsies, which showed the highest ACR severity of each patient after the AMR was excluded. Firstly, our data proved that any type of ACR, regardless of severity, was associated with deterioration of graft function overtime; even patients of Borderline group, in terms of the low ACR severity, could not sustain the same DCGS rate as the patients of control group. The significant deterioration of graft survival might relate to partial ACR, which responded incompletely to anti-rejection treatment. The incompletely reversible ACR could lead to more for-cause biopsies, increase the risk for subsequent late rejection, both of which result in persistent and progressive parenchymal damage and accelerate graft failure [36, 37].

Secondly, based on the Banff scored lesions, the higher ACR severity predicted the poorer anti-treatment response and graft survival. The patients of Borderline group showed significantly higher graft survival than those of TCMR type I or TCMR type II/III group. However, there was no significant difference of graft survival between TCMR type I and TCMR type II/III. Our data was in accordance with a recent study of Lefaucheur et al [38], who reported that compared with acute cellular interstitial rejection; the risk of graft loss was 9.07 times higher in AMR with v-lesion, 2.93 times higher in AMR without v-lesion while there was no significant increasing in acute cellular vascular rejection. Overall, in ACR patients, the v and t-lesions showed significant association with long-term graft failure and v-lesion was proven as an independent predictor of subsequent graft loss regardless of the timing of biopsy. Among three types of interstitial rejection, patients with t3-lesion (TCMR lb) had a demonstrable worse graft outcome than those with t1/t2-lesions (Borderline or TCMR la).

Late ACR was supposed to be more difficult to reverse and had a higher risk of subsequent graft loss than early ACR, considering of its higher scores of chronic scarring (ci/ct, mm), vascular diseases (ah, cv) and active immune inflammation (i, t). Histologically, interstitial fibrosis and tubular atrophy (ci/ct) were common in late allografts indicating the cumulative burden of injury and diseases such as chronic allograft nephropathy (CAN), which was defined as

progressive allograft dysfunction occurring at least three months post Tx and is the cause of 44% of graft loss after the first year post Tx [39]. However, ci/ct-lesion was not a disease itself, but a feature of all progressive kidney diseases. In addition, the chronic vascular damage (ah, cv) undoubtedly contributed to late graft loss, which also resulted from CNI use, as biopsy samples from both native and transplanted kidney exposed to CNI demonstrate that arteriolar hyalinosis (ah) eventually develops into an obliterative vasculopathy, and finally leads to tubulointerstitial damage and striped fibrosis [40]. Moreover, except for the infiltration of vessels by mononuclear cells, the histological characteristics of vascular rejection, including endothelial-cell apoptosis and the synthesis of matrix proteins and collagens by intimal myofibroblasts, enhanced the development of arteriosclerosis. This probably explains why the grade of cv in TCMR II/III group was significantly higher than that of early TCMR II/III group, whereas no prominent difference was found between early and late Borderline as well as TCMR I group.

4.2 Study 2: The severity of AVR and the clinical graft outcome

The DSA-C4d- AVR group had a relatively higher DCGS rate at 1, 5 and 10 years post Tx than that of DSA+C4d- AVR group or DSA+C4d+ AVR group, whereas no significant difference was found among the three AVR groups or even from each pair-wise comparison. The three AVR groups presented with similar responses to antirejection treatment. Our data were in accordance with a recent study of Lefaucheur et al, who reported that the risk of graft loss in AMR with v-lesions was not significantly increased in acute cellular vascular rejection. On the other hand, the three AVR types were not mutually exclusive and could coexist: the late onset or severe form of TCMR was often in conjunction with unrecognized AMR [41]. For minimizing the influence of humoral components in the T-cell-mediated AVR group, any biopsies showing C4d and/or DSA positivity were excluded. However, it was impossible to completely rule out the mixture of acute or chronic active AMR because the laboratory evidence of C1q-fixing DSA or non-HLA antibodies were not routinely detected [42], or histological evidence from multilayering of the peritubular capillary basement membrane, could only be obtained through

electron microscopy [43], a procedure not widely performed.

Haas *et al* demonstrated that all AVR cases with fibrinoid necrosis lost grafts within a year [44]. The AVR severity, classified using the Banff v-lesion scores, associated with the well-known poor graft outcome, the higher v-lesion scores indicated the poorer graft outcomes, even though the v2 and v3-AVR were more often treated with the antibody-directed therapy, the fraction of non-reversibility was clearly higher compared to v1-AVR. Conversely, AVR with the same v-lesion score presented with similar responses to antirejection treatment regardless of the positivity of DSA or C4d staining. The irreversible AVR leads to more clinically indicated biopsies and increases the risk for subsequent late rejection, both of which result in persistent and progressive renal parenchymal damage and accelerate graft failure [45, 46]. So far, the ideal treatment of the different severities of vascular rejection remains to be determined, but a more aggressive attempt to treat and prevent the high severity of AVR would be an effective strategy and a real impetus for improving kidney survival [47].

The preexisting or de novo DSA was proved to compromise renal allograft survival [48, 49]. The v-lesions occured in AMR, mixed AMR/TCMR and TCMR, albeit the v-lesions in the presence of DSA frequently coexist with glomerulitis and/or peritubular capillaritis because DSA directly induced endothelial cell injury and activated both complement dependent and complement independent pathways [50,51]. The criteria for diagnosis of C4d-negative AMR required moderate MI-lesions (g+ptc≥2) or elevated expression of gene transcripts indicative of endothelial injury in the biopsy tissue [15], which was supported by our data because the DSA+C4d- AVR with MI-lesions showed inferior graft outcomes than those lacking MI-lesions.

The MI-lesions were considered a humoral component of AMR and has been previously proven to be a negative prognostic feature in late biopsies independent of C4d staining [52, 53]. However, MI-lesions existed not only in AMR but also in TCMR, the latter in absence with DSA has good graft prognosis [54]. In our study, the AVR episodes presented with MI-lesions had significantly poorer prognosis than the AVR free of MI-lesions; whereas the inferior impact of MI-lesions on allograft outcome was independent of the

extent of MI-lesions since the graft outcome was similar when the comparison was performed between AVR with low and high grade of MI-lesion.

4.3 Study 3: The expression of ISGs as biomarkers for AMR diagnosis

Next-generation sequencing revealed several genes which were regulated in blood cells of patients with AMR, TCMR and SGF. Particularly, the IFN type I signaling was relevant in the crosstalk between adaptive and innate immunity [55] originating from the modulation through TLR agonists [56]. The TLR expression on leukocytes was increased in Tx patients with developing allograft dysfunction [57]. Recently, IFN type I co-acts with Th17 was reported to associate with AMR [58, 59]. Our study confirmed the finding that IFIGs are upregulated in AMR episodes after Tx since the majority of the 25 most significantly regulated genes between AMR and TCMR or SGF was involved in the IFN type I signaling pathway. Notably, we were additionally able to include a far greater number of patients in the RT-PCR study. We included control groups like TCMR and infection, which were crucial for the selection of candidates and subsequently for the conclusion that specific gene signatures might be AMR specific. Nevertheless, we would highly suggest to include even more control groups with matched demographics and immunosuppressive therapy in further validation studies, including patients with viral infections and patients with combined TCMR and AMR.

Interferon-inducible genes might exhibit immunomodulatory properties that could be involved in the molecular post TX and AMR mechanisms. IFIT1 and IFIT3 are highly conserved with multiple repeats of tetratricopeptide repeat helix-turn-helix motifs. IFIT1 might be a negative feedback regulator of IFNs [60]. RSAD2 belongs to the S-adenosylmethionine (SAM) enzyme superfamily and is localized in the ER, the golgi apparatus, and the mitochondria. The precise functions and substrates of this IFIG are unknown, but it displays high antiviral activity against a wide range of DNA and RNA pathogens, including hepatitis C virus [61, 62]. Apart from the role in inhibiting viral proliferation, it has been hypothesized that RSAD2 might be involved in Th2 response regulation [63]. ETV7 belongs to the ETS family of transcription factors, which involved in a wide variety of processes including cellular differentiation, proliferation, and apoptosis [64]. These three candidate markers showed a

significant upregulation of gene expression in blood cells of AMR patients compared to TCMR and SGF patients. The findings on mRNA level could not be translated into the protein level in serum/plasma, suggesting that the cell types which upregulate the expression of these three intercellular factors upon AMR do not release IFIT1, RSAD2, and ETV7.

4.4 Limitations and further perspectives

As many clinical studies may encounter, heterogeneity of the patient may lead to the decrease of accuracy. Thus, a larger group cohort, multi-center recruitment, application of random selection and blind method can help prevent the bias of future research.

For patient measuring, it is better to choose control patients matching in age or time after Tx so that we can distinguish the influence of these factors. Due to patients having not experienced protocol biopsies, the control group we used was diagnosed based on the clinical finding, which may have included patients with subclinical rejection.

To minimize any possible effect of AMR, we excluded any biopsies showing positivity of C4d or DSA or MI-lesions. Nevertheless we cannot completely rule out the mixture of ACR with chronic active AMR because the multilayering of peritubular capillary basement membrane can only be obtained through the electron microscopy, while this procedure is not widely performed, in addition, C4d negative AMR while C1q-fixing DSA or non-HLA antibodies has not been routinely checked.

The prognostic value of the ISGs markers for the survival of graft or the patients should be analyzed in order to provide more information for clinicians to decide the timely and appropriate treatment. Most AMR patients enrolled in this study encountered AMR more than one year after kidney transplantation and most of the patients in AMR group encountered chronic AMR or chronic active AMR. Since the goal of this study is to find a better way to diagnose AMR, more detailed subgroup with a larger population should be considered in the future study.

4. 5 Conclusion remarks

Allograft rejection (AR) can occur at any time after transplantation. The occurrence, timing, and number of AR episodes are also associated with increased risk of graft loss. The gold standard for diagnosis is the needle biopsy, although the Banff classification has evolved based on continuous new research, but more areas need to be determined for further clarification.

Results from our studies indicate that the types and severity of ACR und AVR defined by Banff classification are associated overtime with renal allograft dysfunction; ACR with v-lesions and late occurring ACR predict poorer long-term graft prognosis. The severity of AVR is robustly associated with over time renal allograft dysfunction despite of the negative impacts of anti-HLA antibodies and microcirculation injuries. For AVR with mild intimal arteritis, the aggressive immunosuppressive therapeutic interventions might improve the reversibility of rejection and long-term clinical outcomes. The elevated expression levels of these ISGs genes gives us a clue: related genes could widen the candidate markers circle so that more potential markers could be identified to yield a better diagnosis of AMR. For another, searching for the origin of these genes from specific cell subsets and tracking the molecular pathway about these genes might offer a better understanding of the mechanism during AMR.

Reference

1. Hallan SI, Coresh J, Astor BC, Åsberg A, Powe NR, Romundstad S, Hallan HA, Lydersen S, Holmen J. International comparison of the relationship of chronic kidney disease prevalence and ESRD risk. Journal of the American society of nephrology. 2006 Aug 1; 17(8):2275-84.

2. Zhang L, Wang F, Wang L, Wang W, Liu B, Liu J, Chen M, He Q, Liao Y, Yu X, Chen N. Prevalence of chronic kidney disease in China: a cross-sectional survey. The lancet. 2012 Mar 3; 379(9818):815-22.

3. Coresh J, Selvin E, Stevens LA, Manzi J, Kusek JW, Eggers P, Van Lente F, Levey AS. Prevalence of chronic kidney disease in the United States. Jama. 2007 Nov 7; 298(17):2038-47.

4. Levey AS, De Jong PE, Coresh J, Nahas ME, Astor BC, Matsushita K, Gansevoort RT, Kasiske BL, Eckardt KU. The definition, classification, and prognosis of chronic kidney disease: a KDIGO Controversies Conference report. Kidney international. 2011 Jul 1; 80(1):17-28.

5. Grassmann A, Gioberge S, Moeller S, Brown G. ESRD patients in 2004: global overview of patient numbers, treatment modalities and associated trends. Nephrology dialysis transplantation. 2005 Oct 4; 20(12):2587-93.

6. El Nahas AM, Bello AK. Chronic kidney disease: the global challenge. The lancet. 2005 Jan 22; 365(9456):331-40.

7. Matas AJ, Halbert RJ, Barr ML, Helderman JH, Hricik DE, Pirsch JD, Schenkel FA, Siegal BR, Liu H, Ferguson RM. Life satisfaction and adverse effects in renal transplant recipients: a longitudinal analysis. Clinical transplantation. 2002 Apr; 16(2):113-21.

8. De Vecchi AF, Dratwa M, Wiedemann ME. Healthcare systems and end-stage renal disease (ESRD) therapies—an international review: costs and reimbursement/funding of ESRD therapies. Nephrology dialysis transplantation. 1999 Dec 1; 14(suppl_6):31-41.

9. Wolfe RA, Ashby VB, Milford EL, Ojo AO, Ettenger RE, Agodoa LY, Held PJ, Port FK. Comparison of mortality in all patients on dialysis, patients on dialysis awaiting transplantation, and recipients of a first cadaveric transplant. New England journal of medicine. 1999 Dec 2; 341(23):1725-30.

10. Al-Awwa IA, Hariharan S, First MR. Importance of allograft biopsy in renal transplant recipients: correlation between clinical and histological diagnosis. American Journal of kidney disease. 1998 Jun; 31(6): S15-18

11. Mueller A, Schnuelle P, Waldherr R, van der Woude FJ. Impact of the Banff '97 classification for histological diagnosis of rejection on clinical outcome and renal function parameters after kidney transplantation. Transplantation. 2000; 69: 1123-1127

12. Racusen LC, Solez K, Colvin RB, Bonsib SM, Castro MC, Cavallo T, Croker BP, Demetris AJ, Drachenberg CB, Fogo AB, Furness P, Gaber LW, Gibso IW, Glotz D, Goldberg JC, Grande J, Halloran PF, Hansen HE, Hartley B, Harry PJ, Hill CM, Hoffman EO, Hunsicker LG, Lindblad AS, Yamaquchi Y. The

Banff 97 working classification of renal allograft pathology. Kidney International. 1999; 55: 713-723

13.Sis B, Mengel M, Haas M, Colvin RB, Halloran PF, Racusen LC, Solez K, Baldwin WM § rd , Bracamonte ER, Broecker V, Cosio F, Demetris AJ, Drachenberg C, Einecke G, Gloor J, Glotz D, Kraus E, Legendre C, Liapis H, Mannon RB. Banff '09 meeting report: antibody mediated graft deterioration and implementation of Banff working groups. American Journal of Transplantation. 2010; 10 (3): 464-471

14. Mengel M, Sis B, Haas M, Colvin RB, Halloran PF, Racusen LC, Solez K, Cendales L, Demetris AJ, Drachenberg CB, Faver CF, Rodriguez ER, Wallace WD, Glotz D; Banff meeting report writing committee. Banff 2011 Meeting report: new concepts in antibody-mediated rejection. American Journal of Transplantation. 2012; 12(3): 563-570

15. Haas M, Sis B, Racusen LC, Solez K, Glotz D, Colvin RB, Castro MC, David NE, Bagnasco SM, Cendales LC, Cornell LC, Demetris AJ, Drachenberg CB, Faver CF, Farris AB 3 rd , Gibson IW, Kraus E, Liapis H, Loupy A, Nickeleit V, Randhawa P, Rodriguez ER, Rush D, Simth RN, Tan CD, Wallace WD, Mengel M, Banff meeting report writing committee. Banff 2013 meeting report: inclusion of c4d-negative antibody-mediated rejection and antibody-associated arterial lesions. American Journal of Transplantation. 2014 Feb; 14 (2):272-83

16. Nankivell BJ, Alexander SI. Rejection of the kidney allograft. New England Journal of Medicine. 2010; 363: 1451-1462

17. Solez K, Colvin RB, Racusen LC, Haas M, Sis B, Mengel M, Halloran PF, Fogo AB, Gibson IW, Valenta M. Banff 07 classification of renal allograft pathology: updates and future directions. American Journal of Transplantation. 2008 Apr: 8(4): 753-760

18. Chow KT, Gale M. SnapShot: interferon signaling. Cell. 2015 Dec 17; 163(7):1808-1808.

19. Green R, Ireton RC, Gale M. Interferon-stimulated genes: new platforms and computational approaches. Mammalian genome. 2018 Aug 1;29(7-8):593-602.

20. John SP, Sun J, Carlson RJ, Cao B, Bradfield CJ, Song J, Smelkinson M, Fraser ID. IFIT1 exerts opposing regulatory effects on the inflammatory and interferon gene programs in LPS-activated human macrophages. Cell reports. 2018 Oct 2; 25(1):95-106.

21. Smith S, Fernando T, Wu PW, Seo J, Gabhann JN, Piskareva O, McCarthy E, Howard D, O'Connell P, Conway R, Gallagher P. MicroRNA-302d targets IRF9 to regulate the IFN-induced gene expression in SLE. Journal of autoimmunity. 2017 May 1; 79:105-111.

22. Post AE, Smid M, Nagelkerke A, Martens JW, Bussink J, Sweep FC, Span PN. Interferon-stimulated genes are involved in cross-resistance to radiotherapy in tamoxifen-resistant breast cancer. Clinical cancer research. 2018 Apr 16; 24 (14):3397-3408.

23. Saiura A, Mataki C, Murakami T, Umetani M, Wada Y, Kohro T, Aburatani H, Harihara Y, Hamakubo T, Yamaguchi T, Hasegawa G. A comparison of gene expression in murine cardiac allografts and isografts by means DNA microarray analysis1. Transplantation. 2001 Jul 27; 72(2):320-329.

24. Gimino VJ, Lande JD, Berryman TR, King RA, Hertz MI. Gene expression profiling of bronchoalveolar lavage cells in acute lung rejection. American journal of respiratory and critical care medicine. 2003 Nov 15; 168(10):1237-1242.

25. Minisini R, Giarda P, Grossi G, Bitetto D, Toniutto P, Falleti E, Avellini C, Occhino G, Fabris C, Pirisi M. Early activation of interferon-stimulated genes in human liver allografts: relationship with acute rejection and histological outcome. Journal of gastroenterology. 2011 Nov 1; 46(11):1307-1315.

26. Rascio F, Pontrelli P, Accetturo M, Oranger A, Gigante M, Castellano G, Gigante M, Zito A, Zaza G, Lupo A, Ranieri E. A type I interferon signature characterizes chronic antibody-mediated rejection in kidney transplantation. The journal of pathology. 2015 Sep; 237(1):72-84.

27. Akalin E, Hendrix RC, Polavarapu RG, Pearson TC, Neylan JF, Larsen CP, Lakkis FG. Gene expression analysis in human renal allograft biopsy samples using high-density oligoarray technology1. Transplantation. 2001 Sep 15; 72(5):948-953.

28. Boom H, Mallat MJ, de Fijter JW, Zwinderman AH, Paul LC. Delayed graft function influences renal function, but not survival. Kidney International. 2000; 58: 859-866

29. Dahan K, Audard V, Roudot TF, Desvaux D, Abtahi M, Mansour H, Kumal M, Lang P, Grimbert P. Renal allograft biopsies with borderline changes: predictive factors of clinical outcome. American Journal of Transplantation. 2006; 6: 1725-1730

30. Huber L, Lachmann N, Dür M, Matz M, Liefeldt L, Neumayer HH, Schönemann C, Budde K. Identification and therapeutic management of highly sensitized patients undergoing renal transplantation. Drugs. 2012; 72: 1335-1354

31. Liefeldt L, Brakemeier S, Glander P, Waiser J, Lachmann N, Schönemann C, Zukunft B, Illigens P, Schmidt D, Wu K, Rudolph B, Neumayer HH, Budde K. Donor-Specific HLA antibodies in a cohort comparing everolimus with Cyclosporine after kidney transplantation. American Journal of Transplantation. 2012; 12: 1192-1198

32. Gaber LW, Moore LW, Alloway RR, Flax SD, Shokouh-Amiri MH, Schroder T, Gaber AO. Correlation between Banff classification, acute renal rejection scores and reversal of rejection. Kidney International. 1996; 49: 481-487

33. Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. The regulation of interferon type I pathway-related RSAD2 and ETV7 specifically indicates genes antibody-mediated transplantation. Clinical rejection after kidney transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

34. Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. The severity of acute cellular rejection defined by Banff classification is associated with kidney allograft outcomes.Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

35. Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. The Relationship of the Severity and Category of Acute Rejection With Intimal Arteritis Defined in Banff Classification to Clinical Outcomes.Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

36. Herwig U, Meier-Krische, Jesse D, Srinivas TR, Kaplan B. Lack of improvement in renal allograft survival despite a marked decrease in acute rejection rates over the most recent era. American Journal of Transplantation. 2004; 4: 378-383

37. Salmela KT, von Willebrand EO, Kyllonen LEJ, Eklund BH, Höckerstedt KA, Isoniemi HM, Krogerus L, Taskinen E, Ahonen PJ. Acute vascular rejection in renal transplantation-diagnosis and outcome. Transplantation. 1992; 54: 858-862

38. Lefaucheur C, Loupy A, Vernerey D, Duong-Van-Huyen JP, Suberbielle C, Anglicheau D, Verine J, Beuscart T, Nochy D, Bruneval P, Charron D, Delahousse M, Empana JP, Hill GS, Glotz D, Legendre C, Jouven X. Antibody-mediated vascular rejection of kidney allografts: a population-based study. Lancet. 2013; 381(9863):313-319

39. Kaplan B. Overcoming barriers to long-term graft survival. American Journal of Kidney Diseases. 2006; 47: S52-56

40. Williams D, Haragsim L. Calcineurin nephrotoxicity. Advanced Chronical Kidney Diseases. 2006; 13: 47-55

41. Matas AJ. Acute rejection is a major risk factor for chronic rejection. Transplant Proceeding 1998; 30: 1766–1768

42. Yabu JM, Higgins JP, Chen G, Sequeira F, Busque S, Tyan DB. C1q-fixing human leukocyte antigen antibodies are specific for predicting transplant glomerulopathy and late graft failure after kidney transplantation. Transplantation. 2011 Feb 15; 91(3):342-347

43. Miura M, Ogawa Y; Kubota KC, Harada H, Shimoda N, Ono T, Morita K, Watarai Y, Hirano T, Nonomura K. Donor-specific antibody in chronic rejection is associated with glomerulopathy, thickening of peritubular capillary basement membrane, but not C4d deposition. Clinical Transplantation. 2007; 21: 8-12

44. Haas M, Kraus ES, Samaniego-Picota M, Racusen LC, Ni W, Eustace JA. Acute renal allograft rejection with intimal arteritis: histologic predictors of response to therapy and graft survival. Kidney International. 2002; 61:1516-1521

45. Herwig U, Meier-Krische, Jesse D, Sirnivas TR, Kaplan. Lack of improvement in renal allograft survival despite a marked decrease in acute rejection rates over the most recent era. American Journal of Transplantation. 2004; 4: 378-383

46. Salmela KT, von Willebrand EO, Kyllonen LEJ, Eklund BH, Höckerstedt KA, Isoniemi HM, Krogerus L, Taskinen E, Ahonen PJ. Transplantation. 1992; 54:

858-862

47. Hidalgo LG, Campbell PM, Sis B, et al. De novo donor-specific antibody at the time of kidney transplant biopsy associates with microvascular pathology and late graft failure. American Journal of Transplantation. 2009; 9: 2532-2541

48. Lefaucheur C, Loupy A, Hill GS, Kaplan B. Preexisting donor-specific HLA-antibodies predict outcome in kidney transplantation. Journal of American Soceity of Nephrology. 2010; 21: 1398-1406

49. Wiebe C, Gibson IW, Blydt-Hansen TD, Karpinski M, Ho J, Storsley LJ, Golderg A, Birk PE, Rush DN, Nickeerson PW. Evolution and clinical pathologic correlations of de novo donor-specific HLA antibody post kidney transplant. American Journal of Transplantation. 2012; 12: 1157-1167

50. Zhang X, Reed EF. Effect of antibodies on endothelium. American Journal of Transplantation. 2009; 9: 2459-2465

51. Valenzela NM, Hong L, Shen XD, Gao F, Young SH, Rrozenqurt E, Kupiec-Weqlinski JW, Fishbein MC, Reed EF. Blockade of p-selectin is sufficient to reduce MHC I antibody-elicited monocyte recruitment in vitro and in vivo. American Journal of Transplantation. 2013; 13: 299-311

52. Fahim T, Bohmig GA, Exner M, Huttary N, Kerschner H, Kandutsch S, Kerjaschki D, Bramböck A, Naqy-Bojarszky K, Regele H. The celular lesion of humoral rejection: predominant recruitment of monocytes to peritubular and glomerular capillaries. American Journal of Transplantation. 2007; 7: 385-393

53. Papadimitriou JC, Drachenberg CB, Munivenkatappa R, Ramos E, Noqueira J, Sailey C, Klassen DK, Haririan A. Glomerular inflammation in renal allografts biopsies after the first year: cell types and relationship with antibody-mediated rejection and graft outcome. Transplantation. 2010; 90: 1478-1485

54. Sis B, Jhanri GS, Riopel J, Chang J, de Freitas DG, Hidalgo L, Mengel M, Matas A, Halloran PF. A new diagnostic algorithm for antibody-mediated microcirculation inflammation in kidney transplants. American Journal of Transplantation. 2012; 12: 1168-1179

55. Chapman JR, O'Connell PJ, Nankivell BJ. Chronic renal allograft dysfunction. Journal of the American society of nephrology. 2005 Oct 1; 16(10):3015-26.

56. Sureshkumar KK, Hussain SM, Carpenter BJ, Sandroni SE, Marcus RJ. Antibody-mediated rejection following renal transplantation. Expert opinion on pharmacotherapy. 2007 May 1; 8 (7):913-21.

57. Orandi BJ, Chow EH, Hsu A, Gupta N, Van Arendonk KJ, Garonzik-Wang JM, Montgomery JR, Wickliffe C, Lonze BE, Bagnasco SM, Alachkar N. Quantifying renal allograft loss following early antibody-mediated rejection. American journal of transplantation. 2015 Feb; 15 (2):489-98.

58. Loupy A, Haas M, Solez K, Racusen L, Glotz D, Seron D, Nankivell BJ, Colvin RB, Afrouzian M, Akalin E, Alachkar N. The Banff 2015 kidney meeting report: current challenges in rejection classification and prospects for adopting

molecular pathology. American journal of transplantation. 2017 Jan; 17 (1):28-41.

59. Gaston RS, Cecka JM, Kasiske BL, Fieberg AM, Leduc R, Cosio FC, Gourishankar S, Grande J, Halloran P, Hunsicker L, Mannon R. Evidence for antibody-mediated injury as a major determinant of late kidney allograft failure. Transplantation. 2010 Jul 15; 90 (1):68-74.

60. Hara S. Current pathological perspectives on chronic rejection in renal allografts. Clinical and experimental nephrology. 2017 Dec 1; 21 (6):943-51.

61. Haas M, Sis B, Racusen LC, Solez K, Glotz D, Colvin RB, Castro MC, David DS, David-Neto E, Bagnasco SM, Cendales LC. Banff 2013 meeting report: inclusion of c4d-negative antibody-mediated rejection and antibody-associated arterial lesions. American journal of transplantation. 2014 Feb; 14 (2):272-83.

62. Randhawa P. T-cell-mediated rejection of the kidney in the era of donor-specific antibodies: diagnostic challenges and clinical significance. Current opinion in organ transplantation. 2015 Jun 1; 20 (3):325-32.

63. Gago M, Cornell LD, Kremers WK, Stegall MD, Cosio FG. Kidney allograft inflammation and fibrosis, causes and consequences. American journal of transplantation. 2012 May; 12 (5):1199-207.

64. Wu KY, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Acute cellular rejection with isolated v-lesions is not associated with more favorable outcomes than vascular rejection with more tubulointerstitial inflammations. Clinical transplantation. 2014 Apr; 28 (4):410-418.

Eidesstattliche Versicherung

"Ich, Kaiyin Wu, versichere an Eides statt durch meine eigenhändige Unterschrift, dass ich die vorgelegte Dissertation mit dem Thema: [Association of the Banff-categories of acute rejections and the Expression of interferon-stimulated genes with the clinical outcomes after kidney transplantation Assoziierung der Banff-Rejektionskategorien und der Expression von Interferon-stimulierten Genen mit dem klinisch-Outcome nach Nierentransplantation] selbstständig und ohne nicht offengelegte Hilfe Dritter verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel genutzt habe.

Alle Stellen, die wörtlich oder dem Sinne nach auf Publikationen oder Vorträgen anderer Autoren beruhen, sind als solche in korrekter Zitierung kenntlich gemacht. Die Abschnitte zu Methodik (insbesondere praktische Arbeiten, Laborbestimmungen, statistische Aufarbeitung) und Resultaten (insbesondere Abbildungen, Graphiken und Tabellen werden von mir verantwortet.

Meine Anteile an etwaigen Publikationen zu dieser Dissertation entsprechen denen, die in der untenstehenden gemeinsamen Erklärung mit dem/der Betreuer/in, angegeben sind. Für sämtliche im Rahmen der Dissertation entstandenen Publikationen wurden die Richtlinien des ICMJE (International Committee of Medical Journal Editors; www.icmje.og) zur Autorenschaft eingehalten. Ich erkläre ferner, dass mir die Satzung der Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin zur Sicherung Guter Wissenschaftlicher Praxis bekannt ist und ich mich zur Einhaltung dieser Satzung verpflichte.

Die Bedeutung dieser eidesstattlichen Versicherung und die strafrechtlichen Folgen einer unwahren eidesstattlichen Versicherung (§156,161 des Strafgesetzbuches) sind mir bekannt und bewusst."

Datum

Unterschrift

Anteilserklärung an den erfolgten Publikationen

Kaiyin Wu hatte folgenden Anteil an den folgenden Publikationen:

1. **Wu K,** Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. The severity of acute cellular rejection defined by Banff classification is associated with kidney allograft outcomes.Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Contribution in detail:

Tested and designed the protocol; reviewed all biopsies; analyzed the data and prepared all figures und tables; drafted the manuscript text and edited the publication during the review process.

2. **Wu K,** Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. The Relationship of the Severity and Category of Acute Rejection With Intimal Arteritis Defined in Banff Classification to Clinical Outcomes. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Contribution in detail:

Tested and designed the protocol; reviewed all biopsies; analyzed the data and prepared all figures und tables; drafted the manuscript text and edited the publication during the review process.

3. Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. The regulation of interferon type I RSAD2 ETV7 pathway-related genes and specifically indicates antibody-mediated transplantation. Clinical rejection after kidney transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Contribution in detail:

Wu K: histological diagnose of all the allograft biopsies, analyzed the data of Figure 1 and 6.

Unterschrift, Datum und Stempel des betreuenden Hochschullehrers/der betreuenden Hochschullehrerin

Unterschrift des Doktoranden/der Doktorandin

Auszug aus der Journal Summary List (ISI Web of KnowledgeSM)

Publikation 1 (Seite 36-44) und Publikation 2 (Seite 45-54): Im Fachbereich "Transplantation" ist das Journal "Transplantation" an siebter Stelle (von 25 der nach Impact Factor sortierten Journals; Rangfolge siehe unten) gelistet. Das Journal verfügt über einen Impact Factor von 3,960 und einem Eigenfaktor von 0,03096.

Publikation 3 (Seite 55-63): Im Fachbereich "Transplantation" ist das Journal "Clinical Transplantation" an achtzehnter Stelle (von 25 der nach Impact Factor sortierten Journals; Rangfolge siehe unten) gelistet. Das Journal verfügt über einen Impact Factor von 1,518 und einem Eigenfaktor von 0,0079.

Journal Data Filtered By: Selected JCR Year: 2017 Selected Editions: SCIE,SSCI Selected Categories: "TRANSPLANTATION" Selected Category Scheme: WoS Gesamtanzahl: 25 Journale

Rank	Full Journal Title	Total Cites	Journal Impact Factor	Eigenfactor Score
	JOURNAL OF HEART AND			
	LUNG			
1	TRANSPLANTATION	11,129	7.955	0.028970
	AMERICAN JOURNAL OF			
2	TRANSPLANTATION	23,460	6.493	0.051290
3	XENOTRANSPLANTATION	1,479	4.717	0.002550
	NEPHROLOGY DIALYSIS			
4	TRANSPLANTATION	25,654	4.600	0.038260
	BONE MARROW			
5	TRANSPLANTATION	12,506	4.497	0.020810
	BIOLOGY OF BLOOD AND			
	MARROW			
6	TRANSPLANTATION	10,583	4.484	0.026940
7	TRANSPLANTATION	24,731	3.960	0.030960
	LIVER			
8	TRANSPLANTATION	<mark>9,93</mark> 0	3.752	0.013900
	STEM CELLS AND			
9	DEVELOPMENT	7,589	3.315	0.016440
	TRANSPLANT		2.405	
10	INTERNATIONAL	4,709	3.196	0.009890
11	CELL TRANSPLANTATION	5,255	2.885	0.009420
	Current Opinion in Organ			
12	Transplantation	1,859	2.869	0.005640
13	Transplantation Reviews	705	2.364	0.002030
14	ARTIFICIAL ORGANS	3,768	2.111	0.004060
	Transplant Infectious			
15	Disease	2,361	1.869	0.005910
16	ASAIO JOURNAL	2,893	1.842	0.005500
	TRANSPLANT			
17	IMMUNOLOGY	1,307	1.655	0.002170
	CLINICAL			
18	TRANSPLANTATION	4,205	1.518	0.007900

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Clinical transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Lebenslauf

My curriculum vitae does not appear in the electronic version of my paper for reasons of data protection.

Lebenslauf

My curriculum vitae does not appear in the electronic version of my paper for reasons of data protection.

Publikationsliste

Als Erstautor der Publikationen

1. Wu K, Zhou T, Sun G, Wang W, Zhang Y, Hao Li, Chen N. Valsartan inhibited the accumulation of dendritic cells in rat fibrotic renal tissue. Cell Mol Immunol, 2006 Jun;3(3):213-220

2. Wu K, Budde K, Lu H, Schmidt D, Liefeldt L, Glander P, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. The severity of acute cellular rejection defined by Banff classification is associated with kidney allograft outcomes.Transplantation. 2014 Jun 15; 97(11):1146-1154.

3. Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Pathologic characteristics of early or late acute cellular rejection and outcome after kidney transplant. Experiment Clinical Transplantation. 2014 Aug; 12(4):314-322.

4. Wu KY, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Acute cellular rejection with isolated v-lesions is not associated with more favorable outcomes than vascular rejection with more tubulointerstitial inflammations. Clinical Transplantation. 2014 Apr; 28(4):410-418.

5. Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. Designation of T-cell-mediated rejection type Ib and IIa reflects the type of rejection rather than the severity in the Banff classification. Experiment Clinical Transplantation. 2014 Oct; 12(5):415-423.

6. Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Rudolph B. The Relationship of the Severity and Category of Acute Rejection With Intimal Arteritis Defined in Banff Classification to Clinical Outcomes.Transplantation. 2015 Aug; 99 (8):105-114.

7. Wu K, Budde K, Schmidt D, Neumayer HH, Lehner L, Bamoulid J, Rudolph B. The inferior impact of antibody-mediated rejection on the clinical outcome of kidney allografts that develop de novo thrombotic microangiopathy. Clinical Transplantation. 2016 Feb;30 (2):105-117

Als Mitautor der Publikationen

1. Chen Q, Müller D, Rudolph B, Hartmann A, Kuwertz-Bröking E, Wu K, Kirschfink M, Skerka C, Zipfel PF. Combined C3b and factor B autoantibodies and MPGN type II. New England Joournal of Medicine. 2011 Dec 15;365(24): 2340-2342.

2. Li D, Wang X, Wu JL, Quan WQ, Ma L, Yang F, Wu KY, Wan HY. Tumor-Produced Versican V1 Enhances hCAP18/LL-37 Expression in Macrophages through Activation of TLR2 and Vitamin D3 Signaling to Promote Ovarian Cancer Progression In Vitro. PLoS One. 2013; 8(2):e56616.

3. Wang X, Jiang CM, Wan HY, Wu JL, Quan WQ, Bals R, Wu KY, Li D. CDA-2, a urinary preparation, inhibits lung cancer development through the suppression of NF-kappaB activation in myeloid cell. PLoS One. 2012; 7(12):e52117.

4. Liefeldt L, Brakemeier S, Glander P, Waiser J, Lachmann N, Schönemann C, Zukunft B, Illigens P, Schmidt D, Wu K, Rudolph B, Neumayer HH, Budde K. Donor-specific HLA antibodies in a cohort comparing everolimus with cyclosporine after kidney transplantation. Am J Transplant. 2012, May; 12(5):1192-8.

5. M. Gollasch, M. Mannaa, P. Enghard, S. Krämer, K. Wu, B. Rudolph. Diabetische Nephropathie: Neues zur Pathogenese. Nieren- und Hochdruckkrankheiten. 2013; 42: S1-10

6. Wang X, Jiang CM, Wan HY, Wu JL, Quan WQ, Wu KY, Li D. Neuroprotection against permanent focal cerebral ischemia by ginkgolides A and B is associated with obstruction of the mitochondrial apoptotic pathway via inhibition of c-Jun N-terminal kinase in rats.J Neurosci Res. 2014 Feb; 92(2):232-242.

7. Li D, Liu W, Wang X, Wu J, Quan W, Yao Y, Bals R, Ji S, Wu K, Guo J, Wan H. Cathelicidin, an antimicrobial peptide produced by macrophages, promotes colon cancer by activating the Wnt/ β -catenin pathway. Oncotarget. 2015 Feb 20;6(5):2939-2950.

8. Waiser J, Knebel F, Rudolph B, Wu K, Müller E, Sanad W, Budde K, Neumayer HH, Halleck F. Renal allograft loss caused by cardiorenal syndrome: frequency and diagnosis. Transplantation. 2015 Jun; 99(6):1208-1215.

9. Chen L, Markó L, Kaßmann M, Zhu Y, Wu K, Gollasch M. Role of TRPV1 channels in ischemia/reperfusion-induced acute kidney injury. PLoS One. 2014 Oct 17;9 (10):e109842.

10. Waiser J, Duerr M, Budde K, Rudolph B, Wu K, Bachmann F, Halleck F, Schönemann C, Lachmann N. Treatment of Acute Antibody-Mediated Renal Allograft Rejection with Cyclophosphamide. Transplantation. 2016 Dec 22

11. Waiser J, Duerr M, Schönemann C, Rudolph B, Wu K, Halleck F, Budde K, Lachmann N. Rituximab in Combination With Bortezomib, Plasmapheresis, and High-Dose IVIG to Treat Antibody-Mediated Renal Allograft Rejection. Transplantation Direction. 2016 Jul 1; 2(8):e91.

12. Matz M, Lorkowski C, Fabritius K, Wu K, Rudolph B, Frischbutter S, Brakemeier S, Gaedeke J, Neumayer HH, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. The selective biomarker IL-8 identifies IFTA after kidney transplantation in blood cells. Transplantation Immunology. 2016 Nov; 39: 18-24

13. Matz M, Lorkowski C, Fabritius K, Durek P, Wu K, Rudolph B, Neumayer HH, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. Free microRNA levels in plasma distinguish T-cell mediated rejection from stable graft function after kidney transplantation. Transplantation Immunology. 2016 Nov; 39: 52-59

14. Li D, Sun J, Liu W, Wang X, Bals R, Wu J, Quan W, Yao Y, Zhang Y, Zhou H, Wu K. Rig-G is a growth inhibitory factor of lung cancer cells that suppresses STAT3 and NF- κ B. Oncotarget. 2016 Oct 4; 7(40):66032-66050.

15. Zhu Y, Blum M, Hoff U, Wesser T, Fechner M, Westphal C, Gürgen D, Catar RA, Philippe A, Wu K, Bubalo G, Rothe M, Weldon SM, Dragun D, Schunck WH. Renal Ischemia/Reperfusion Injury in Soluble Epoxide Hydrolase-Deficient Mice. PLoS One. 2016 Jan 4; 11(1):e0145645.

16. Matz M, Fabritius K, Lorkowski C, Dürr M, Gaedeke J, Durek P, Grün JR, Goestemeyer A, Bachmann F, Wu K, Rudolph B, Schmidt D, Weber U, Haftmann C, Unterwalder N, Lachmann N, Radbruch A, Neumayer HH, Mashreghi MF, Budde K.

Identification of T Cell-Mediated Vascular Rejection After Kidney Transplantation by

the Combined Measurement of 5 Specific MicroRNAs in Blood. Transplantation. 2016 Apr; 100 (4):898-907.

17. Waiser J, Duerr M, Budde K, Rudolph B, Wu K, Bachmann F, Halleck F, Schönemann C, Lachmann N. Treatment of Acute Antibody-Mediated Renal Allograft Rejection with Cyclophosphamide. Transplantation. 2017 Oct; 101(10):2545-2552.

18. Mei HE, Hahne S, Redlin A, Hoyer BF, Wu K, Baganz L, Lisney AR, Alexander T, Rudolph B, Dörner T. Plasmablasts With a Mucosal Phenotype Contribute to Plasmacytosis in Systemic Lupus Erythematosus. Arthritis Rheumatology. 2017 Oct; 69(10):2018-2028.

19. Bamoulid J, Roodenburg A, Staeck O, Wu K, Rudolph B, Brakemeier S, Halleck F, Lehner L, Schönemann C, Lachmann N, Budde K. Clinical Outcome of Patients with De Novo C1q-Binding Donor-Specific HLA Antibodies After Renal Transplantation. Transplantation. 2017 Sep;101(9):2165-2174

20. Bachmann F, Lachmann N, Budde K, Liefeldt L, Halleck F, Naik M, Friedersdorff F, Rudolph B, Wu K, Meyer O, Slowinski T, Waiser J. Late Steroid Withdrawal Following AB0-Incompatible Renal Transplantation. Transplantation Proceeding. 2018 Jan - Feb;50(1): 72-78.

21. Glander P, Waiser J, Kasbohm S, Friedersdorff F, Peters R, Rudolph B, Wu K, Budde K, Liefeldt L. Bioavailability and costs of once-daily and twice-daily tacrolimus formulations in de novo kidney transplantation. Clinical Transplantation. 2018 Aug; 32(8):e13311.

23. Matz M, Heinrich F, Lorkowski C, Wu K, Klotsche J, Zhang Q, Lachmann N, Durek P, Budde K, Mashreghi MF. MicroRNA regulation in blood cells of renal transplanted patients with interstitial fibrosis/tubular atrophy and antibody-mediated rejection. PLoS One. 2018 Aug 13; 13(8):e0201925.

24. Holle J, Berenberg-Goßler L, Wu K, Beringer O, Kropp F, Müller D, Thumfart J. Outcome of membranoproliferative glomerulonephritis and C3-glomerulopathy in children and adolescents. Pediatric Nephrology. 2018 Dec; 33(12):2289-2298.

25. Matz M, Heinrich F, Zhang Q, Lorkowski C, Seelow E, Wu K, Lachmann N, Addo RK, Durek P, Mashreghi MF, Budde K. The regulation of interferon type I pathway-related genes RSAD2 and ETV7 specifically indicates antibody-mediated rejection after kidney transplantation. Clinical Transplantation. 2018 Dec; 32(12):e13429.

Danksagung

Firstly, I would like to gratefully acknowledge my supervisor **Professor Dr. med. Klemens Budde** for accepting me as a doctoral candidate and thank him to the topic and the constructive support in the preparation of this work. Without his continued guidance and support this dissertation would not have been possible.

My special thanks go to **Dr. med. Birgit Rudolph**, for her excellent care, both in the study, as well as in the data analysis and writing my doctoral thesis.

Furthermore, I want to express my gratitude to all of my colleagues at the Nephrology Department. Thank for the friendly and extremely helpful cooperation. Thank **Danilo Schmidt, Dr. Petra Glander, Dr. Nils Lachmann** for the many small and large help in the laboratory.

In particular, I would like to thank **Prof. Manfred Dietel** and **Prof. Hans-H Neumayer** for sharing many good points in clinical practice. Thank **Prof. Dr. med. Maik Gollasch**, **Dr. med. Lutz Liefeldt, Alma Hadzic-Rustemi** for supporting my work and offering me kind helps.

Thank all my friends **Qiang Zhang, Dr. rer. med. Juan Liu, Fumin Pan, Lei Wang.** It is my great honor to meet you in Charité. Thanks to your continuous help and accompany.

I thank **Pamela Glowacki, Franziska Grimm** and **Zhonghua Helmke** from Charité international welcome center, who help me a lot for starting my life in Berlin.

Of course, I eternally appreciate my parents and sister for their everlasting support.

Last and especially I would like to thank my wife **Yifei Hong** and daughter **Qingyu Wu** for her endless love, understanding and tremendous support at every moment. I know that you will always be with me, whenever and forever.